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MINUTES


FEBRUARY 26, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, Finance Director Schillinger, Assistant to the City Attorney Smith, City Attorney Toppel

CONSENT CALENDAR


A.
Receive California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Categorical Exemption, and National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) Categorical Exclusion, and authorize publication of Notice Inviting Bids for the Glen Parkway Sewer Rehabilitation Project

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the purpose of this project is to rehabilitate a structurally deficient section of sewer main to improve efficiency and maintenance capability, reduce maintenance costs, reduce pumping and treatment costs associated with inflow and infiltration, and minimize potential for sewage overflows onto public or private property.
CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway to authorize Publication of the Notice Inviting Bids.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1.
Review and provide direction on Open Space Chapter

Community Development Director Prince reviewed the recommendations from the Open Space and Ecology Committee (OSEC) and the Planning Commission for the update of the Open Space Element of the General Plan
CM Bologoff said the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission is exploring water-related recreational uses for the lagoon.  CM Conway noted the City needs to define those uses later.  CM Barnes recommended keeping the language as written.

Mayor Waldo suggested rewording Policy 6 to say, “. . . the Bay front, the marsh, and other wetlands.”

CM Barnes asked what “ecological principles” were referred to in Program 7e.  Ms. Gutekanst recommended rewording that item.  CM Barnes suggested ending the sentence with, “. . . to help protect sensitive resources.”  Councilmembers approved this wording.

CM Barnes questioned Program 7g, noting San Bruno Mountain State and County Park prohibits dogs, and Brisbane might want to allow dogs on some trails.  Ms. Gutekanst said the intent was to avoid conflicts between City policies and those of the park and to cooperate with park management.  CM Barnes proposed:  “Establish policies for trail use and consider the policies of the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.”  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to refine the language.

CM Barnes recommended adding a new program:  “Pass an ordinance declaring publicly owned open space to retain this use, and no other, in perpetuity.”  He said this provides an added level of assurance that future City Council’s will honor this intent.  Mr. Toppel expressed support for articulating this policy in the General Plan.  He said the language can be revised to provide flexibility to address the possibility of exchanging current open space for better parcels.

CM Barnes recommended deleting Program 10b, noting the PB&R Commission does not have authority to require and approve trails.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes suggested rewording Program 10c as follows:  “Consider assessments on development to help pay for ongoing maintenance and management of the open space.”  He expressed concern about tying the City’s hands before a development proposal comes forward.  He noted there may be ways to pay for maintenance of open space other than assessments.  Councilmembers approved CM Barnes’ proposed revision.

CM Richardson suggested simplifying Program 8b.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to redraft that item.

In Policy 9, CM Richardson recommended changing “discourage and oppose” to “prohibit.”  Mr. Holstine cautioned that the City should avoid including absolute prohibitions in the General Plan, given the unpredictability of future events.  

Director Prince added that the possibility of land trades should not be ruled out.  Mayor Waldo suggested that the staff reconsider and redraft that item.

Mr. Holstine advocated broader language to address various funding and exchange possibilities.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

CM Bologoff questioned the need for Program 7f.  Ms. Gutekanst explained that the intent is to preserve sensitive archaeological and cultural resources by not publicizing their locations.

CM Conway clarified that the staff will broaden, but not weaken, Policy 10.

CM Barnes drew attention to Policy 14, referring to “principles of ecological sustainability,” and recommended defining that term.  Mayor Waldo suggested deleting “as guided by the principles of ecological sustainability.”  Ms. Gutekanst noted the concept of sustainability is explained further elsewhere.  Councilmembers decided to delete that phrase, as proposed by Mayor Waldo.

CM Barnes suggested broadening Program 14b to include all of Brisbane, not just San Bruno Mountain.  Ms. Gutekanst said the original language addressed the land acquired by the City.  Councilmembers agreed to revise Program 14b to apply to “all open space in Brisbane.” 

At 8:50 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 8:58 p.m.

Referring to Page 121, CM Conway noted that a number of the facilities in Figure 7b have been completed.  Mayor Waldo agreed that the City has made significant progress since the 1994 General Plan.

On Page 122, CM Barnes proposed eliminating Programs 16c and 16d as redundant.  He suggested mentioning “state, federal, and private grants” in Program 16b.  Councilmembers approved these changes.

CM Barnes questioned the meaning of “secondarily” in Program 16g.  Ms. Gutekanst said the intention was to convey that a conservation easement would be a second choice, and the preferred option would be open space dedication.  City Manager Holstine suggested that the staff clarify that language.  

CM Barnes asked if the Open Space Plan defines “critical resources,” and Ms. Gutekanst referred to Page 53.  CM Barnes noted the Open Space Plan talks about areas with high habitat value, and he suggested using that terminology.  CM Conway pointed out that open space resources may have cultural value, and he cited shell mounds as an example.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith stated that high habitat value was one of the criteria use to designate priority open space parcels.  CM Barnes proposed referring generally to the criteria in the Open Space Plan.  Mr. Smith said the staff can revise that language.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 16k on Page 123.  He suggested changing “on a periodic basis” to “periodically.”  Mayor Waldo recommended “periodically communicate with owners,” and Councilmembers approved that change.

CM Bologoff suggested deleting the reference to “bargain sale” in the last line of that paragraph.  Other councilmembers agreed.  

Referring to Program 16j, CM Bologoff asked for more information about an open space acquisition district.  He noted the term “district” usually means a taxing authority.  

CM Conway commented that the group would function similarly to the Mid-Peninsula Open Space Trust and other organizations.  Mr. Smith said he thought the language referred to the Mid-Peninsula Open Space District, which is a governmental entity and taxing authority that acquires land for open space.  He noted a trust is a private, nonprofit organization.

CM Barnes reviewed Policy 17, calling for establishment of a habitat overlay zone, and he asked if such a zone would cover the entire City.  Ms. Gutekanst said the intent was to develop a zone to address specific issues associated with the urban-wildland interface areas, where developed portions of town adjoin natural areas.  She noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee consulted with City Attorney Toppel about the City’s authority to establish an open space district, and the committee recommends inclusion of Policy 17.

Mayor Waldo recommended revising the policy to clarify its focus was on the urban-wildland interface areas.  CM Conway noted habitat conservation areas should also be included in the overlay zone.

CM Barnes pointed out that the natural habitat on San Bruno Mountain is grassland and brush, which is periodically destroyed by wildfires.  He said fostering native species and native habitat in part depends on the fire cycle, and he advocated establishing a fire policy in the future.

Ms. Gutekanst stated that control of exotic, invasive species helps more native plants survive and mitigates fire hazards.

CM Conway noted that eucalyptus trees, gorse, and broom are very flammable and also produce a high heat.

Mayor Waldo suggested rewriting Policy 17 and considering separating it in two.

CM Barnes questioned the appropriateness of Policy 18, regarding “reclamation” of natural landscapes.  He recommended speaking of “establishing historically native vegetation” or “establishing native habitat” instead.

CM Conway commented that Policy 18 might fit better in the Land Use section.  Director Prince noted the Council can decide the placement later.

CM Barnes noted that Policy 19 indicates developers will be required to dedicate open space before development rights are granted.  Ms. Gutekanst responded that the intent was to have developers set aside land for this purpose, but not necessarily to convey legal title.  Councilmembers decided to change “dedication” to “planning.”

CM Conway pointed out a typographical error near the bottom of Page 124.

Referring to the third paragraph, CM Conway asked how many Brisbane Acres parcels the City had acquired to date.  Mr. Smith responded that the City has purchased approximately 38 parcels.  Councilmembers recommended inserting the exact number in the text.

CM Conway returned to the topic of the 40 percent conserved habitat requirement of the HCP.  Mayor Waldo noted the addition of the words “of privately held parcels.”  CM Barnes commented that the more parcels acquired by the City, the fewer privately owned parcels will remain to fulfill the 40 percent requirement.

Ms. Gutekanst said the Open Space and Ecology Committee intended this policy to raise the issue of coming up with a plan to identify the optimum way to preserve the 40 percent required that includes habitat corridors, wildlife corridors, and plant species with the highest habitat value.

CM Conway expressed reservations about excluding the parcels acquired by the City from the 40 percent, noting the City deliberately focused on acquiring the land with the highest possible habitat value.  Mr. Holstine said this is a policy issue for the Council to decide.

Ms. Gutekanst noted the issue is whether City purchases should count as mitigation of development. 

Mr. Smith clarified that there are two policy issues:  whether City parcels should apply toward the overall requirement, and whether the 40 percent applies on a parcel-by-parcel basis or overall. He commented the habitat value of the land may be more important than the amount dedicated.

CM Barnes expressed support for a comprehensive plan to preserve the maximum amount of valuable habitat.  He added that preferred an overall approach rather than applying 40 percent to every parcel.  Mr. Smith agreed that fragmented habitat should be discouraged.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to reword Program 120a.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 21a on Page 124 and proposed the following wording:  “Prepare a comprehensive vegetation management plan for City-owned open space.  The goal of this vegetation management plan is to remove non-native species from San Bruno Mountain and restore the historic, pre-Colombian grassland and scrub habitat.  The management plan should be reviewed annually.”

Ms. Gutekanst commented that the committee did not consider the goal of restoring pre-Colombian habitat possible, but supported moving toward that ideal. She said the General Plan should focus on do-able programs, such as planning and working toward.  

Mayor Waldo asked if pre-Colombian includes oak trees.  Ms. Gutekanst responded that there may have been a few oak trees in canyons.  Mayor Waldo recommended defining or replacing “pre-Colombian.”  

CM Conway proposed gathering more information regarding the appropriate historic standard.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to delete the term “pre-Colombian.”

Referring to Page 125, CM Conway raised the topic of the 25 percent open space/open area requirement for planned development (PD) areas.  He noted the committee recommended that the majority of the 25 percent be open space rather than open area, and staff proposed that all of the 25 percent be open space, in addition to other open area.  Councilmembers expressed support for the approach recommended by staff.

CM Barnes proposed adding language to Program 21d about controlled burns activating native seedbeds and destroying non-native seedbeds.

Mr. Holstine advised that the California Department of Forestry current prohibits controlled burns on San Bruno Mountain.  

CM Barnes advocated encouraging developers to use fire-resistant materials in construction.

Mayor Waldo suggested a new Program 21f, to provide for the systematic removal of eucalyptus on public and private property throughout Brisbane.  He asked the staff to draft appropriate wording.

Ms. Gutekanst noted there were comments at a recent Planning Commission meeting about nuisance trees, and acacia is another species that causes problems for many allergy-sufferers.  She recommended removal of acacia from City-owned property.  Councilmembers expressed support for mentioning acacia in Program 21f.

With respect to Policy 24, CM Barnes asked if Ice House Hill had been set aside as open space.  Mr. Holstine responded that the parcel is privately owned.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that Policy 24 expresses the City’s intention of obtaining an exaction as part of a development plan that Ice House Hill be maintained in open space.

CM Barnes agreed that the northern part of Ice House Hill should be open space, but questioned whether the entire area should be excluded from development.  CM Richardson said she had the same concern.

Ms. Gutekanst said the Open Space Plan calls for maximizing open area on the southern side of Ice House Hill and dedicating other parts of Ice House Hill as open space for potential habitat.  CM Barnes proposed revising the policy to reflect that distinction, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Barnes recommended identifying impacts from fertilizers as one of the potential impacts mentioned in Policy 25.

CM Bologoff questioned what was meant by “low intensity” in Program 27h.  Director Prince explained that uses in the Land Use element are described in terms of density and intensity.  Mayor Waldo recommended cross-referencing the definition in the Land Use element.

(Recording ends at this point.)

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff moved that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was seconded by CM Richardson, unanimously approved by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:27 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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